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The first time
Stephen Day had set foot in Lord Crane’s mansion flat on the
Strand, he had been consumed by bitter, savage resentment. He had
stalked into the hallway with every intention of telling the
vicious swine to rot in hell. Whatever the bastard was suffering,
he’d doubtless brought on himself, and Stephen had had no intention
of saving him from it. The Vaudrey family had caused so much pain
to him, to others, that it was only fair that this last, rotten
descendant of a rotten line should have a taste of that misery now.
He would turn his back on Lord Crane, he had decided, leave the man
to his agonies, and he hoped the sod would curse him for it as he
walked out.

Things had not
gone quite as he’d expected.

The second time
Stephen set foot in Lord Crane’s flat, not much more than a week
later, it was only one foot, because as soon as he was through the
door, Crane grabbed him by the waist, hoisted him bodily up against
the wall so that their faces were level, and leaned in for an
open-mouthed kiss. Stephen wrapped his legs around Crane’s lean
hips and hung on to the powerful shoulders; Crane shoved a knee
under his arse to brace him and pressed in; and they kissed with
frantic abandon, making up for a whole two hours since they had got
off the train, until Stephen could barely breathe for the hard
chest trapping his own, the demanding mouth over his.

He grabbed a
handful of Crane’s sleek hair and tugged.

‘What?’ Crane
mumbled against his lips.

‘Air.’

‘Bantam.’ Crane
leaned back slightly, so that Stephen could fill his lungs, and
they looked at each other.

God, Crane was
worth looking at. Those cool grey eyes, those cheekbones, that
finely shaped mouth that seemed made equally for laughter or
cruelty, and which he mostly used for language that was still
making Stephen blush like a schoolgirl…

And Crane was
looking back at him, with an expression Stephen had seen on his
face a few times today, and couldn’t quite read. It held a touch of
puzzlement, as if he wasn’t entirely sure who he held in his arms,
or why.

Stephen could
understand that confusion very well. He was fairly confused about
all this himself.

It had seemed
so perfect at Piper, on his back on a desk with Crane’s body
pressing him down, but that was yesterday, and miles away. Now they
were in London. London, where Crane would be the object of admiring
eyes and Stephen of suspicious ones. Where Stephen’s limited
personal attractions would doubtless seem even more negligible.
Where, in any case, he had to go back to work.

I will not
make a fool of myself, Stephen thought. He’s going back to
China. He’ll want other men. I will expect that to happen. I will
not be disappointed when it does.

I will enjoy
what I can have while I can have it.

Because,
perhaps this couldn’t last, but it wasn’t over yet. He could see
the warmth and the desire that lit Crane’s eyes when they rested on
his own skinny frame, and for the moment, that would do.

Stephen braced
his feet against the backs of the powerful thighs that trapped him,
and pressed his hips invitingly forward, against Crane’s
stomach.

Crane grinned
at him. ‘Bed? It would be a novelty.’

‘It would,
wouldn’t it.’

In the last
thirty-six hours Crane had fucked him on a desk, to spectacular
magical effect; over the back of one of Piper’s ghastly antiquated
settees, breaking the aged wood in the process and ending up on the
floor; and – with astonishing, painstaking slowness that had left
Stephen crying out and trembling – behind the firmly closed blinds
of a reserved first-class carriage on the train back to London.
He’d been tumbled as often in the last two days as in the last two
years, and they still hadn’t made it to a bed.

Crane leaned in
again, moving his lips to Stephen’s ear. ‘Just let me be sure. I
have become very tired of interruptions. You’re not currently
hungry?’

‘We ate an hour
ago!’ Stephen protested.

‘That has yet
to stop you demanding food, in my experience, but I’ll take your
word for it. I’m not about to be murdered by warlocks?’

‘Not to my
knowledge.’

‘Amazing. And
since we can be assured nobody will walk in on us here – ’

‘Mr
Merrick?’

‘Knows better
than to intrude,’ Crane assured him.

He doubtless
did. Crane’s henchman had been with him for two decades. God knew
how many lovers he’d seen pass through his beautiful, reprehensible
master’s life, and all of them no doubt more physically impressive
than Stephen.

Still, he was
the one in Crane’s arms at the moment, and he didn’t intend to
waste the opportunity. ‘So why aren’t you taking me to this bed of
yours?’

Crane adopted a
thoughtful expression, but a demon danced in his eyes. ‘Well, it
seems almost a shame. Spoiling our unbroken run. The thing is, you
see, I’ve a very comfortable window seat in the sitting room, and a
marvellous view, and it’s far too high up for anyone to see in. Not
overlooked at all. And it has just occurred to me that you could
kneel there, with the whole of London beneath you, and I could have
your very inviting arse just like that, up against the window. I
could make you come all over the glass, and the people walking
below wouldn’t know a thing about it. I doubt they’d even hear you
scream.’ He nipped Stephen’s ear. ‘When you scream.’


‘Window?’ Stephen repeated incredulously. ‘Are you
imsane?’

‘I told you.
Nobody can see in.’

‘It’s still a
window!’

Crane’s tongue
ran from his ear down to delve under his shirt collar. ‘Four floors
up, looking over the gardens and the river,’ he murmured, breath
hot on Stephen’s skin. ‘And I do feel the urge to claim you in
front of the world.’

Oh, God, yes,
please do that. Please, claim me.

Not in front of
a window, though. That was terrifying.

Torn between
lust and alarm, not for the first time with this man, Stephen
couldn’t articulate a word. Crane’s smile tilted, and there it was,
that vicious streak that ran through his nature like a golden flaw
through marble, and Stephen was lost.

He was lost,
and Crane knew it.

‘Do you know,
Mr Day, I don’t think I’m going to give you a choice.’

Crane hoisted
Stephen off the wall, so he was thrown across the much larger man’s
shoulder, and carried him through to the sitting room. He voiced an
urgent objection, was ignored, and found himself set on his feet,
with Crane’s hands at his waist, right in front of the huge window
that stretched to the high ceiling.

‘You can’t be
serious,’ he managed, as Crane jerked his trousers down to his
ankles. ‘Lucien! Stop it!’

Crane was
behind him, hoisting him unceremoniously onto his knees on the
padded window seat. Stephen grabbed for balance, pressed against
the glass. The tip of his stiff cock brushed its cool smoothness.
He pushed back hard, uselessly.

He could, of
course, free himself without any effort at all. Crane might be
physically superior, but his size and sinewy strength were trivial
compared to Stephen’s powers. The sensation of being helpless in
his arms was pure illusion, self-delusion, self-indulgence, even.
It would only take Stephen a thought to stop this.

He didn’t want
to think it.

‘Get off me,’
he demanded, bracing his arms against the window frame, for the
thrill of the futile struggle. ‘You must be mad.’

Crane’s arms
closed around his waist and held him still. He could feel the
erection under the silk-smooth fabric pressed against his bare
skin.

‘Look out,’
Crane murmured. ‘What can you see?’

‘The entire
world!’

‘What can you
see?’

Down below, the
gardens of Crane’s mansion block, well planted with silver birch
trees, nobody in sight. Next to that, the Thames. It was low tide
now; soon it would be turning. There were no tall ships, no tall
buildings, nothing facing them. The sun was low in the sky; its
light would glance off the glass. In the middle of London, they
could go unseen.

Crane was
waiting for an answer. Stephen took a calming breath, and searched
for a suitable riposte. ‘I see magpies, what else? Seven of them.’
At least. More were gathering in the trees and bushes beyond. He
had a feeling they’d be flocking soon. The ancient gold of the
Magpie Lord’s ring was hot on his hand.

‘Seven for a
witch.’ Crane’s tongue moved lightly over his earlobe, making him
shudder.

‘Seven for the
devil his own self,’ Stephen said with feeling, but his spine was
arching back in an involuntary offer. Crane brushed a kiss over his
cropped hair, and his warm, constricting arm tightened on Stephen’s
chest, holding him close.

‘You’re safe
here, Stephen. Quite safe.’

Stephen shut
his eyes against the words. He felt as transparent as the glass he
leant against, and as fragile. Crane’s looks and sardonic charm
were hard enough to resist, but it was his occasional perceptive
kindness that undid Stephen utterly. He could not defend himself
against that.

Crane’s lips
were on his neck, curving into a smile against his skin. ‘Safe
except from me, of course. Because I am going to have you now,
here, just as I choose, in front of the whole world, and you are
going to come so sweetly for me.’ He pressed his hips forward.
‘Aren’t you, Mr Day?’

And Stephen
stared out at the world, with his lover at his back and nothing to
hide behind, and whispered, ‘Yes, my lord.’

 


 


***

 


‘I’ll have to
go,’ Stephen said, some time later.

The window-seat
fucking had been everything Crane had promised – Stephen cringed at
the thought of someone, he very much hoped not Merrick, cleaning
the glass – and they were curled together on the comfortable couch.
Everything in Crane’s flat was comfortable. The modern bathroom
with hot water from a boiler, the plentiful gaslights, the space,
the furniture. A stunning Chinese ink painting of a mountain in the
rain hung on the wall, and Stephen thought it might, in its
simplicity, be the most beautiful thing he’d ever seen. He had no
desire at all to return to his own cold, shabby little room.

‘Go?’ Crane
twisted round with a slight frown. ‘Now?’

‘Soon. I’ve got
to report in.’

‘To whom?’

‘My partner,
for one thing. Esther will be wondering what on earth has happened
to me. And I’m back on duty now. There will be work out there.’ And
he would have to explain to the Council about the five dead bodies
he had left behind in Piper, the warlock who had escaped, the
necromancy he’d stopped, the whole bloody shambles that had started
as a simple call to a nobleman’s flat.

He would have
to tell the Council about Crane.

Stephen looked
down at Crane’s lean, muscular torso, and his own pale chest. The
seven magpie tattoos that adorned Crane’s body were moving between
the two of them, hopping happily across wherever they touched, the
inked birds silently flapping and pecking. Three of the tattoos
were currently on Stephen, blotting out quite a large proportion of
his skin with black ink.

That had
happened every time they fucked. He thought Crane was taking it
really very well.

There could be
no doubt about what Crane was. Stephen could still feel the
aftershocks of the burst of power that had flooded him just a
couple of seconds after Crane’s climax. Normally, the only way to
obtain that much power from another person would be to
deliberately, murderously strip them of life and energy, but it
rushed from Crane’s body to Stephen’s without Crane feeling the
loss.

He was a living
source of power like nothing Stephen had ever encountered. If any
practitioners found out, he would be a walking target.

Stephen had a
duty to tell the Council about him. He knew that. The entire
ghastly business back at Piper had been because of the power in
Crane’s blood, and there was no way he could submit a truthful
report without explaining that. More to the point, the Council
would not want a human source strolling freely around London. He
had to tell them, and then the governing body who asserted power
over England’s practitioners, and paid Stephen’s meagre wages,
would decide what should be done about Crane, how the power in his
blood should be used, and by whom.

Stephen was
reasonably sure that Crane would not submit to the Council’s
authority with grace. He stared up at the ceiling.

‘Are you all
right?’ Crane asked, frowning.

‘Yes. I’m just
trying to make myself go to work.’

‘I’d encourage
you not to.’

‘I’ll stay a
little longer.’ Stephen didn’t want to go at all. When he left,
this charmed time would end. He would be back in the world of
endless duty, keeping order among London’s practitioners, bringing
justice down on magical miscreants, and Crane would return to
whatever it was he did. Stephen wasn’t quite sure what that was. A
life of leisure and pleasure in aristocratic London society, or
more likely planning his escape back to the far-away country he
loved. He bit his lip.

‘You’re not all
right,’ Crane said. ‘I wish you’d tell me.’

‘It’s
nothing.’

‘Is it.’ Crane
took his hand and kissed the fingers. ‘If you must leave, you must.
When will you be back?’

‘Back?’

‘Here. Where I
am. So I can see more of you. As if there was anything I hadn’t
seen, but you take my meaning.’

‘Oh. I hadn’t
thought – ’

‘Had you not?’
Crane arched a brow. ‘I do trust you aren’t going to suggest we
stop fucking. We’ve only just started.’

‘Oh. Well.’
Stephen realised he was smiling like an idiot only when he
registered the amusement on Crane’s face. ‘Well… good. Can I send
you a note once I see what’s happening at work?’

‘By all means.’
Crane leaned over to kiss him. ‘A little longer, you say?’

‘Maybe a bit,’
Stephen mumbled, rolling into his arms and burying his face in
Crane’s hard-muscled chest.

There might not
be a future, but the present would do very well indeed.

 


 


***

 


Crane went to
sleep with Stephen curled under his arm, and woke alone.

It was, he
realised, morning. The early summer light felt early, bright and
gold. He rolled out of bed and grabbed a Chinese silk dressing
gown, belting it around his waist as he padded through the flat in
search of Stephen.

He wasn’t
there, but Merrick was in the kitchen, in the early stages of
making coffee.

His henchman
glanced over. ‘You’re up early.’

‘I was looking
for Stephen.’

‘Back door was
unbolted when I got up.’

He’d gone then,
as threatened. Which was something of a pity, because Crane could
easily have spent another full day with Stephen in his bed. He had
much more to discover about that skinny body, about Stephen’s
tastes and likes. Implacable, indomitable and, frankly, terrifying
in the exercise of his duties, Stephen had a definite appetite for
authoritative treatment in bed, and the thought of manhandling him
was giving Crane’s overworked cock a morning lift. He sat
hastily.

‘We’ll be
seeing the shaman again, will we?’ Merrick asked, busying himself
with the kettle.

‘I should think
so.’

‘Thought we
might.’

Crane shot him
a look. ‘What does that mean?’

‘Well, why
wouldn’t we,’ Merrick said. ‘I mean, he likes blokes and he’s
sodding dangerous. Right up your alley, that is. In a manner of
speaking.’

‘If you’re
going to be insolent, at least pour me coffee.’

‘It’s brewing.
Like trouble.’

Crane sighed
heavily. ‘Is that a delicate hint?’

Merrick
shrugged. Crane glared at him. Merrick poured coffee for them both,
passed his master a mug and leaned back against the sink.

Crane gave in
first. ‘All right, spit it out. You’ve a problem with the
shaman?’

 

‘Not to say
problem.’ Merrick raised his hands. ‘Look, he’s a good bloke, I
ain’t saying he’s not. Got a lot more sense than some people I
could mention. Useful to have around. Short-arsed, and dresses from
the rag and bone cart, but that ain’t up to me. And – what else was
it? Oh yeah, he brought down some bloody mad bird storm on us by
magic and killed a load of people, and one of them, all he did was
look at her and she died. She fucking died because he
looked at her. Jesus Christ.’

‘Ah.’

‘Ah, he
says.’ Merrick pulled out a chair with an emphatic scrape and sat
heavily. ‘You must be fucking barmy.’

‘Would you say
Stephen strikes you as an indiscriminate killer? I wouldn’t.’

‘No, well, you
didn’t think that about that warlord, either, did you?’

‘Oh Christ, not
this again.’

‘I told
you not to fuck with that bloke, twice your size and his own
private army, and you said, it keeps life interesting and
he’s rather charming in his way, and what’s the next thing
that happens?’

‘You’re never
going to let me forget about that, are you?’

‘I don’t have
to remind you,’ Merrick pointed out. ‘You just need to look
down.’

Crane
considered that a low blow. His youthful and staggeringly
ill-judged liaison with a Mongolian warlord had left him with
broadened life experience, a healthier respect for Merrick’s
opinion, and a near-guarantee that his manservant would win
arguments on the topic of his taste in lovers. He had also picked
up his sixth tattoo at Boghda’s hands, the warlord inking the
magpie into Crane’s thigh himself with surprising skill. He had
considered it a charming gift at the time, not understanding that
it had been the first mark of Boghda’s possession. Crane had only
realised that when it was far too late to heed Merrick’s
warning.

He’d been
warned then, and he hadn’t listened, and it had been bad, but that
didn’t mean he had to listen now.

‘Well, and
what’s your point?’ he demanded. ‘Stephen has nothing in common
with that maniac – ’

‘Apart from he
can kill you if you piss him off. And you don’t half piss people
off sometimes.’

‘Oh, be fair.
How many of my lovers have actually tried to kill me?’

‘Boghda was
going to have you crucified, remember?’

‘Precisely.
One. And how many of yours have tried to kill you?’

Merrick
glowered at that neat trap. ‘We ain’t talking about me. What
happens when you get bored with him?’

Crane found it
hard to imagine that. There was nothing boring about Stephen. The
quick mind, the electric hands and amber eyes. His fierce sense of
justice, implacable fairness paired with a ruthlessness that
equalled any Crane had ever seen. And, of course, that glorious,
willing submission...

‘I’m not going
to get bored,’ Crane said. ‘He’s more likely to get bored with me,
he’s the magic one. Be reasonable, will you? He had a damned good
reason to hate my guts before we even met. If he was the vengeful
type he could have left me to die, several times over. Admittedly
he has those somewhat alarming powers – ’

‘Like, he can
kill you by looking at you.’

‘We can all
kill people. I could have put a pillow over your face while you
slept at any time in the last twenty years, and I’m struggling to
recall why I haven’t.’

‘Fine.’ Merrick
sat back in his chair. ‘All I’m saying is, I wouldn’t play
silly buggers with a shaman, but when did you ever listen to
me.’

‘I’m not
listening to you now, if you’d only realise it.’

They sipped
coffee in silence.

‘They still
moving?’ Merrick asked abruptly.

‘What?’

‘Your ink. The
birds.’

‘No, it stops
after an hour or so.’

The first time
he’d made love to Stephen, on the library desk in Piper, it had
animated not only Crane’s magpie tattoos, but all the carved,
painted, embroidered and sculpted magpies that adorned his family
home. Merrick, whose experiences of magic in both China and England
had been consistently terrifying and unpleasant, had been in the
Long Gallery when every bird in every Vaudrey portrait had suddenly
come to life, and he had sprinted to his master’s side, assuming
this was another supernatural attack. That abrupt arrival had been,
to say the least, embarrassing for Stephen, and it had not helped
that Crane had had ink magpies flying over his chest and face while
he tried to calm them both down.

Merrick shook
his head. ‘I dunno about this, my lord. You want to be
careful.’

‘I’m not going
to be careful. I’m going to enjoy a liaison with the most
interesting man I’ve met in years, who is also one of the most
decent, fair-minded, likeable men I’ve ever met. There is no reason
his powers should come into it. I’ll endeavour not to make him want
me dead. And that’s all there is to it. God’s sake, we’ll be going
back to China in a few months anyway, he knows that. And since
you’ve already got a respectable widow on the go – ’

‘Who says?’
demanded Merrick.

‘You always
have a respectable widow. You’re irresistible to respectable
widows. Try not to let this one stab you.’

‘Oh, fuck
off.’

‘And
since you have your respectable widow, kindly let me have my
fun too.’

Merrick growled
in his throat. ‘All right, you do that. Just – ’

‘Don’t say you
didn’t tell me,’ Crane finished. ‘As if I have had the opportunity
to say that in twenty years.’

‘Can’t help it
if I got more sense than you.’ Merrick hesitated, then spoke more
seriously. ‘It ain’t I don’t like him. And I ain’t telling you who
to tup, as if I care. It’s just, Mr Day don’t strike me as a bloke
for an easy life, and that’s the long and short of it.’

‘Duly noted.
Feel free to remind me of this conversation when he turns me into a
frog.’ Crane finished his coffee and stood. ‘Now let’s get a shift
on, we’re going down to the office today. I want you to have a
word, preferably an obscene one, with the dockers’ man, and the
factor’s letter has been waiting on my desk for a fortnight while
we’ve been playing silly buggers with warlocks. There’s work to
do.’

Merrick nodded,
rose and began to prepare breakfast. Crane went through to the
bathroom, and took the opportunity to contemplate his face in the
mirror. The marks of the beating he’d taken – the black eye, the
bruises, the torn lip where Stephen’s teeth had ripped his skin –
were as faded as if the fight had been last month instead of the
day before yesterday. That was thanks to Stephen’s powers. Like the
moving magpies. Like the fact that Crane was alive at all, or that
so many other people were dead.

It was
definitely easier to fuck the man if he didn’t think about
that.

‘It keeps life
interesting,’ he told his reflection wryly, and shed the dressing
gown.

‘What the –
Merrick!’

Merrick came
sprinting in at Crane’s cry. ‘What is it?’

Crane gestured,
uncaringly naked, unable to believe Merrick hadn’t seen it at once.
‘Look, damn it. Bloody look at me!’

‘Look at – ?’
Merrick began, then frowned. ‘Hang on.’

‘Not hang
on. Where the fuck has it gone?’

‘Turn round.’
Crane turned. Merrick counted under his breath, shook his head.
‘Six.’

‘Six,’ Crane
repeated, swinging round to stare at himself in the mirror again.
His left shoulder, which had been adorned with a tattoo of a
spread-winged magpie for more than a decade, was now as
clear-skinned as though the ink had never been.

‘I’ve lost a
tattoo.’ Crane tasted the absurdity of the words. ‘I have
lost a tattoo.’

‘So, you was
saying how magic wouldn’t come into it.’

‘You don’t
waste a moment, do you?’

Merrick scowled
in thought. ‘If it ain’t on you, where’s it gone?’

Crane and
Stephen had made love once more, late last night, and drifted off
to sleep with the magpies still moving on them. If the tattoo had
not returned to Crane’s skin, then...

‘God almighty.
I think Stephen may be walking around London with my tattoo.’

‘You got to be
joking.’ Merrick rubbed a hand over his bristly hair.

‘That must be
it. It stayed on him. I wonder if he noticed?’

‘If he didn’t,
he’s in for a shock tonight. Fuck’s sake, my lord. You don’t half
pick ’em, do you?’

‘You’ve been
griping for years about letting Boghda put a tattoo on me,’ Crane
pointed out. ‘You can’t now bitch because I let Stephen remove
one.’

Their eyes met.
Merrick started laughing first, with a harsh snort of amusement.
Crane doubled over, shoulders shaking.

‘Fine,’ Merrick
said, grinning. ‘But you better hope he stops at the one. There
ain’t enough Mr Day for all your ink.’

 


***

 


Monday 17
April

 


My lord
Crane

I appear to
have something of yours. Perhaps we could make an appointment for
its return?

Yours
truly,

Stephen Day

 


 


 


Monday 17
April

 


My dear Mr
Day

I look forward
to retrieving my property. May I propose that you visit my
residence? I believe you enjoyed the view.

Yours

Crane

 


 


 


Wednesday 19
April

 


Dear Lucien

The blasted
thing ended up with me again, somehow. Sorry about this. I’m busy
tonight but may I come round tomorrow?

Stephen

 


 


 


Saturday

 


Lucien

This is getting
ridiculous. Tomorrow evening?

Stephen

 


 


 


Tuesday

 


L

I have no idea
how to stop this happening.

S

 


 


 


Tuesday

 


My dear
Stephen

It would seem
that a gift is being forced upon you. I suggest you submit
gracefully. I fear that, sometimes, you must simply take what you
are given, like it or not.

I wonder if you
are free to visit tonight? I will clear my desk in
anticipation.

Yours as
ever

Lucien
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